NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

April 20, 2010 
MINUTES
ATTENDANCE: Deborah Hill, Kathryn Mudgett, Christopher Mickle, David Osborne, Burton Bryan, Sean Sutton and David Magee.

Conservation Agent: Abigail Hardy 

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE:

Additions: Christopher Mickle added a discussion on the Pathways Committee.

David Osborne added a brief discussion on Cuffey Hill. 

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to accept the agenda of April 20, 2010 as amended.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett

In Favor:  All

Opposed: None

Announcement:

David Osborne introduced the newly appointed Norwell Conservation Commission member, Sean Sutton, to all in attendance.

SCHEDULED DISCUSSIONS

PUBLIC HEARINGS

Forest Ridge, Lot 15 / SE52-941 / Construction of a SFH w/ Grading                                  NOI (cont.) 
Applicant/Representative: James Leonard of Sun Construction

Discussion: A continuance was requested in order to review the wetland line and the revised plan. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to continue the hearing on Forest Ridge to 5/4/10.

Second:  Deborah Hill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Wildcat Lane (Bl. 65, Lots 40, 23, 26, 45, 46 & 47) / SE52-943 / Construction of roadway            NOI 

Applicant: Casa Development, Inc. / Representative: Brad McKenzie, McKenzie Engineering  

Present: Brad Mackenzie of Mackenzie Engineering. Paul  & , Jay Gallagher of Gallagher Construction and Richard Beal of A.W. Perry; also wetland consultant Steve Ivas of Ivas Environmental.

Discussion: Brad Mackenzie addressed the Commission: 

Steve Ivas was the wetland biologist that prepared the documents that were presented with the NOI and the wildlife habitat evaluation that was included in the last filing. He also prepared a wetland replication and planting plan. 

The Project is a 47-lot subdivision currently being permitted under the towns’ Open Space & Residential Design bylaw. This is the first project to be filed under the new OSRD. They are proposing 4,500 to 4,600’ of roadway to provide access to the lots. This project is about 74 acres in size with 6 acres of wetland. Under the filing, the bylaw requires 50% of open space. 34 acres of open space have been preserved. The project is located on Wildcat Lane, with the Centennial Way neighborhood to the west,  Rt. 3 to the south and undeveloped residential property to the east. 

In August of 2007 the Commission issued an Order of Conditions for a different project. This project was filed with the Planning Board in 2004 and was approved in October of 2005 with about 5,000’ of roadway. In spring of 2007 they filed with the Conservation Commission for this same project. The discussions included concern about two limited crossings and the Commission asked for an alternatives analysis that was done and filed with the Notice of Intent. As part of the NOI, they contacted all of the abutters on Centennial Way that would provide a secondary access to the site that would result in no wetland impacts for the project (Mr. Mackenzie pointed out both wetland crossings on the map). None of abutters responded to the sale of their property. 

To comply with the DEP program policy for limited crossings, #88-2, they then provided documentation from the Planning Board that they would not entertain any waivers from the roadway section that would reduce the wetland impacts. 

They wanted the 50’ wide right-of-way crossing section with curbing, sidewalks and grass strips and wider retaining walls. To further reduce the impact, when working with the Commission, they lengthened the retaining walls at the limit of the 50’ so that they extended beyond the limit of the 50’ “no disturb”. The impacts of the 50’ “no disturb” went from 20-something thousand square feet to 11,000 square feet. There was still resistance from the Commission on the second crossing, even though the developers believed they were entitled to two limited crossings.  They then filed a modified plan that was a 1,200’ dead-end roadway. A 550’ dead-end roadway is what the Planning Board approved in 2005. 

In May of 2008, the Open Space Bylaw was passed at Town Meeting. The purpose and intent of the OSRD bylaw is to create a more creative development that minimizes impact to various resource areas, encourages the creation of walking trails for public use, preserves greater than 50% open space. Mr. McKenzie indicated the differences to the two projects, in terms of the limit of work, on the plans. The bylaw does not allow the drainage basins to count as part of the open space. The treatment plant, a soil-absorption system, is located in the same spot as the approved plan.  They moved a building closer to Route 3 out of respect to comments made by some of the abutters. They prepared planting and landscaping plans. The new design meets all of the requirements of the OSRD bylaw. There are 34 acres of open space, 6,900’ of walking trails, 3,000’ of sidewalks, low impact drainage designs in the form of open swales, constructed wetlands and the storm water management system is in the process of being reviewed by John Chessia. The next meeting with the Planning Board is May 19th. There is the possibility that the Planning Board may be in the position to close the public hearing. 

The Stormwater management system complies with the 2008 Stormwater regulations. They have a network of open grass swales in lieu of hard piping and a closed drainage system. They are achieving the 80% total suspended solids removal as is required under the DEP Stormwater policy. 

This plan also results in much less alteration to the site and much less earthwork. With the previous plan, they calculated about a 50k cubic yard import and they may now have only a 10k cubic yard import. 

In reviewing the impacts between the plan that was previously approved in 2007 and the plan currently before the Commission, comparing the 2 plans (Mr. McKenzie passed handouts to the Commission members) the figure 5 was the figure that was included in the most recent NOI. There is about a 25% reduction in permanent BVW alterations. The shading impacts are less for the new plan since the section had been reduced. The culvert is just as long but the section has been reduced from 50’ to 40’. With the temporary wetland alteration numbers, they are similar since they’re assuming a 5’ alteration width to construct the retaining walls. The significant reduction is in the alteration within the 50’ “no-disturb” zone. There is about a 40% reduction. They are proposing extending retaining walls beyond the limit of the 50’ “no disturb” zone to minimize the impact. 

The Planning Board, under the OSRD bylaw, voted in the special permit portion of the project. They now need to go before them for the definitive subdivision approval. This was the section they issued a waiver on in the special permit phase. It’s a 40’ cross-section, 20’ of pavement, 10’ travel lane with required sidewalk on one side and the grass strips. The Commission and the Planning Board previously approved this section in 2007. 

In keeping with the regulations of the OSRD bylaws, the Planning Board has been willing to consider these waivers and other waivers such as allowing them to construct the roadway at an 8% grade instead of the 6% required grade to avoid unnecessary earthwork. 

Mr. Ivas prepared a planting and replication plan that was included in the packets.  The narrative and documents show that they are in compliance with the required standards for work within the BVW resource area. The replication area is in the same area as was on the plan that was approved in 2007 and there is 2.5:1 replication area. He showed the trail system to show what they’ve developed with the Planning Board. The applicant has agreed to provide a connection to the town parcel in both of the areas and construct a path along the back of the parcel. They are also proposing a connection back toward Centennial Way and have spoken to some of the abutters on Centennial Way about their willingness to allow an easement for a walking trail. Another added public benefit of the new plan is that they are looping the water main through Centennial Way and connecting Wildcat, from the Pine Street area and Old Pottery, down to Centennial Way to provide a continuous loop. 

This will greatly improve water pressure and water quality.  They’ve worked with the Water Department on this project. This offsite water main construction plan was approved by the Conservation and Water Commissions last fall. 

David Magee asked what the proposed development plan for the walking trails. Would it be crushed stone or kept natural. Mr. Mackenzie answered by showing the detailed walking trail plan, which has a 3’ trail bed and a 6’ trail way. They will work with the natural terrain. 

David Magee asked what the trail bed is made of. Mr. Mackenzie answered that it’s natural ground. Christopher Mickle mentioned that the trails would be, for the most part, in the upland areas. Mr. Mackenzie then said that the plan before the Commission has the crossing in the same area as what was approved in 2007. The impacts are 25-40% less, the replication area is the same configuration planting plan location as the planting plan that was previously approved and reviewed by the Commission’s consultant. 

Abigail Hardy: She and other Commission members had walked the site. The wetland line was originally approved in an ORAD, issued in 2004, that has expired. She had asked the applicants to file a new alternatives analysis under 310 CMR 10.55 (4)(b)7 since it’s a different project from the original project that was originally approved. This is evident from the alternative they now have from a separate entrance. Since they are talking about significant BVW alterations, it’s important for the Commission to be aware of all the possibilities. She has not yet seen the requested analysis, which remains to be submitted. 

She feels that the Commission should review the possibility of hiring a peer review of the wetland line and/or the Stormwater Management system. This project does have to be reviewed under the Stormwater Management regulations and the Commission is required to do this. The Planning Board is using John Chessia. She had discussed with Deb Kellar at McKenzie Engineering, not here tonight, the possibility of considering this action. 

Abigail Hardy: she feels that the Commission should do a site visit to get a sense of the site, the crossing, and all the different areas that are involved, since there are now new members to the Commission. 

Deborah Hill said that the wetland line should be checked and suggested that Art Allen should review the line for compliance. She said that in terms of the alternative analysis review, there may be alternatives now, since it’s a couple of years later and things have changed. She feels that John Chessia’s effort doesn’t need to be redone. Abigail Hardy will speak with John Chessia and have him come into a meeting and answer any questions for the Commission. 

Abigail Hardy said that the Commission could opt to use John Chessia as a peer reviewer. Deborah Hill said the project needs to be specific to DEP Stormwater Management and the Wetland Protection Act requirements. Abigail Hardy said that no peer review was done on the wetlands. 

Brad Mackenzie asked if it was necessary to review the 80% of the wetland, which is in the open space area. Abigail Hardy said that the line would need to be reviewed. Christopher Mickle mentioned that we need John Chessia’s report on the Stormwater, have the Commission do a site visit, have the alternatives analysis requested by Abigail Hardy be submitted and have a new wetlands line delineation done. 

Brad Mackenzie said that the treatment building was originally located upland and a separate pumping station that pumped back to the building. Out of concerns with the location of the building to the properties of the abutters, the building was moved to the bottom of the development. There is an active plan with the DEP done by Tom Jordan of the treatment plant. Abigail Hardy will speak to John Chessia and Art Allen as to the work needed. Brad Mackenzie said that they would need to resurvey all the flags and recreate the line that was previously approved. Deborah Hill said that they could expand Art Allen’s review to the crossing. One of the alternatives to be considered would be not to do a crossing at all. Richard Beal said that at the time the abutters on Centennial way were not willing to sell their properties and the parcel at 213 Wildcat is the best means of secondary egress. Deborah Hill said to have Art Allen look at the NOI and the crossing. Abigail Hardy said that a discussion  over the fees, based on the list of activities  and the subdivision fee by acre fee, should take place and also a site visit should be scheduled. 

Motion: Deborah Hill moved that Art Allen be retained for a review of the wetlands, the crossing and the NOI. She also moved that they retain John Chessia, if necessary, for the purpose of reviewing the storm water management for compliance with Stormwater Management Regulations and continue the hearing to 5/18/10.

Second: Christopher Mickle 

In Favor: All

Opposed: None

83 School Street / SE52- 947 / Septic System Upgrade & Home Renovation                                      NOI 
Applicant: Norma May / Representative: George Collins, Collins Engineering Group 

**Applicant has requested a continuation to 5/4/10. 

The applicant’s representative incorrectly notified the abutters that it was opening on 5/4/10, so that it cannot, by law, continue until 5/4/10.

Motion: Burton Bryan moved to continue the hearing on 83 School Street to May 4, 2010.

Second: David Magee 


In Favor:  All

Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

42 Meadowbrook Rd. / SE52-931 / Septic System Installation                               Cert. of Compliance 

Applicant: Analdo Curadossi / Rep: Rick Grady, Grady Consulting (Contractor: Steve Adams) 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy visited the site, which was mapped habitat. Everything looked good.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue a COC for 42 Meadowbrook Road.

Second:  Kathryn Mudgett 

In Favor:  All

Opposed:  None

DISCUSSIONS
Changes to the Open Meeting Law – Abigail Hardy said that the memo from the Town Clerk has been included in the member’s folders. Some of these changes would need to be further discussed for clarity. She read from the memo:

1) #2 in memo - One is the 48-hour notice for meeting agendas. Saturdays cannot be counted. The fact that the meeting is held on a Tuesday means that we must post on a Friday. Verbal additions can no longer be made unless it is an emergency. She will research this since it’s not happening until July. Deborah Hill suggested that Abigail Hardy send the agenda on a Wednesday so that this can be posted by Friday. 

2) #6 in memo - Minutes must contain more detailed information, which we already do. There should be summaries of all things discussed. 

#7 in memo – Documents, photos, plans and other exhibits used, at an Open or Executive Session, should be used as the official record of the session.  

3) All permits are scanned and data is backed up. When people submit electronic plans they are also backed up.

#8 in memo – Chairs are now required to review, periodically, Executive Session minutes and determine if they should be released or if purpose of Executive Session is ongoing to keep minutes confidential.  

4)  #4 in memo - E-mails are to be included in definitions of deliberations and is prohibited outside of open session. Bob Galvin may draft a memo on electronic communications. 

Town Meeting articles: David Osborne’s discussion. 

Mr. Osborne stated that there are two articles that need to be discussed. The Conservation Commission has asked the CPC for funds to do some work on Cuffey Hill, unsure of amount. The Commission is also asking for $10k to do some work on Grove Street, which is the Hatch Lots, to make a small place to park. Mr. Osborne was asked to speak on these two articles. Abigail Hardy added that we are also asking for the standard “housekeeping” amount of $100k from the CPC. 

Upcoming MACC Fundamentals Courses – Abigail Hardy printed out the courses and descriptions of each course offered and the schedule. She feels that all should finish and get the certificate of the Fundamentals Program.  There are also advanced courses. There are 8 courses and she feels that it would be good to have all attend what they can. She will put together a listing of where everyone stands.

Mount Blue Property – Abigail Hardy said that this is a land dispute where they are talking about putting a windmill.  There is a dispute with the Meachum’s property. If it is approved in the Meachum’s favor, we will lose conservation land. The town needs to have this property surveyed. She will respond to Bob Galvin and see if anything is needed from the Commission. David Osborne suggests that the Commission review the plan and see what is going on. Abigail Hardy said that there were two different lines on the property plan so there was a property dispute. This is an FYI for the members. 

Cemetery Mitigation – The Selectmen will attend the next meeting to give us time to discuss this. Abigail Hardy was called into an impromptu meeting. Roger Hughes clients’ property was previously rejected and is undevelopable. The Selectmen would like to keep the lot on South Street and they want to offer the lot on South Street and 25 acres on Wildcat. David Osborne asked that Abigail Hardy send an e-mail on the land included.

Stetson Ford House  – The Selectmen are coming to the Planning Board meeting on 4/28 and it was requested that a member of the Commission be present. Christopher Mickle will attend the meeting. Abigail Hardy said that the Planning Board has determined that the house does not have frontage. They want to make this a sellable lot. Christopher Mickle said that they would have to make a rat-tail from the house all the way up to the cul-de-sac. They want to extend the lot on the side of the highway. Abigail Hardy said that all of this would fall into the Rt. 3 buffer. They can’t put in a road; they just need this for paper. 

Christopher Mickle polled the members – they are all fine with it. The Committee was trying to get it rented and the consensus is that everyone wants to sell it.  Abigail Hardy said that there would need to be a historical restriction placed on it but this is up to the Historical Commission. It is on the National List of Historical Places. Christopher Mickle said that he would tell them that the Commission is in favor or selling the house. 

Possible Land Purchase-Stetson Shrine Lane – Abigail Hardy showed a map of the habitat map to the Commission members. It’s approximately 5 acres. She doesn’t know how much to offer for the property. Deborah Hill said that we would need to have it assessed before we make a decision. Abigail Hardy said that there is a lot of wetland and it is a nice piece of property for the turtles. Perhaps it can be used as extend the walking trails that we have.   

Parker Street Lot 1 –Abigail Hardy: the Commission denied an extension to the lot in 2008. Parker Street Lot 2 came in and the Commission granted the extension. 

Attorney Michael J. O’Neil, of McGregor and Associates, is arguing the date of issuance. He said that the green cards were not included and argues that the cards were not mailed on the date of issuance in 2006. Abigail Hardy said that she’d go to the Post Office and hopefully, since she has the recorded issuance numbers from Michelle Simoneaux, they would have the date these were issued. Attorney O’Neil brings up the fact that the Commission denied the extension because the wetland line wasn’t accurate.  . He knows the Commission cannot extend an order that’s expired. 

Abigail Hardy needs to know if we should even respond and said that she will ask Bob Galvin. David Osborne said to let Bob Galvin know that the Commission feels this is a matter for him.

Pathways Committee

Christopher Mickle addressed the Commission that the Pathways Committee hired a consultant to survey the town properties where they are thinking of putting paths and they are getting ready to come before the Commission. He would like to see if the Conservation Commission would vote to support the Pathways Committee for this project. This way it would officially be on the record, when it goes to town meeting and to show town citizens that the Conservation Commission supports the Pathways Committee and that they approve the concept. Abigail Hardy suggested issuing a memo. Christopher Mickle said that at the last meeting, there were some people asking questions about public safety of the trails. Sean Sutton said that he would be willing to attend a meeting and speak regarding the public safety since he rides the trails on a mountain bike for the Police Department. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to ask that a memo be prepared and sent to the Chairman of the Pathways Committee in support of the concept of pathways that help to connect open space within the town and in their work to obtain funding from the CPC for this project.

Second: Burton Bryan 
In Favor:  All

Opposed:  None

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS
1. Bills W.B. Mason and the postage account.

Motion: Kathryn Mudgett moved to pay the bills.

Second: Burton Bryan 
In Favor:  All

Opposed:  None

      2.   Minutes: 

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on May 17, 2011.
_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

Executive Session: Ongoing Litigation

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to enter Executive Session to discuss ongoing litigation that would be detrimental if discussed in open session and not to return to Open Session.

Second: Sean Sutton

Members polled: Deborah Hill - Aye, Christopher Mickle – Aye, Burton Bryan - Aye, Sean Sutton – Aye, David Osborne - Aye.

DiRubbo

Abigail Hardy said that the DiRubbo letter has gone out from Bob Galvin. It has a deadline of 4/30/10. She was told that Bob Galvin heard from their Attorney, Adam Brodsky, that it was received. David Osborne said that we should be prepared to act, fine them and have Bob Galvin send a letter to the judge. Deborah Hill said that we should discuss with Bob Galvin whether we should fine or go back to court. David Osborne said that we should tell Bob Galvin that we would not tolerate any further non-compliance. Deborah Hill feels that on 5/4/10, we should be prepared to review a plan that they submit or take action. Action will be based on review of the options and whatever is the most effective way to gain compliance. If nothing is submitted on 4/30/10, Bob Galvin should give Adam Brodsky a heads up that action will be taken on 5/6/10.

Jacob’s Pond

Abigail Hardy said that Bruce Jacobs, of Hydro-Analysis, is doing peer review. He asked her for information, such as water levels on Jacob’s Pond. She will check with Martha Twigg at the Science Center as to whether there is any data as to the pond levels and will also check the files for this information. 

White Barn Lane

Deborah Hill recused herself from this discussion. 

Abigail Hardy said that the Commission submitted John Chessia’s testimony and the affidavit of Steven Schlueter.  The applicant is trying to have all this stricken from the record. DEP also filed a motion to strike John Chessia’s information. DEP is having doubts about what the applicant is saying, but felt the need to strike the testimony. 

Motion:  Christopher Mickle moved to adjourn from Executive Session.

Second:  Burton Bryan 



Members polled: Christopher Mickle – Aye, Burton Bryan – Aye, Sean Sutton – Aye, David Osborne – Aye.

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on May 17, 2011. 
_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman
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